
 
 WEST SHORE SCHOOL DISTRICT 

Lewisberry, PA 

January 13, 2022 

The West Shore School Board met in regular session at 6:34 p.m. with President Guistwhite 

presiding. 

 

The following members were present: Crocenzi, Fogel, C. Kambic, F. Kambic, Moyer, Stoltenburg, 

and Tierney.  

 

The following member was present through remote access: Thomas 

 

Administrators present: Stoltz, Argot, Leese, Sanders, Stuck, Tabachini, Fourhman, Ryan, and 

Vogelsong.  Solicitor:  Say. 

   

Communications   Dr. Stoltz provided an update on the Health and Safety Plan.   

Recognition by the 

Board 

 

 Mrs. Crocenzi featured Junior Achievement. 

 

Mrs. Tierney previewed the West Shore Foundation Highmark 

Walk on May 21, 2022, donations to help the District’s social 

workers, and the Drugs 101 program. 

 

Mrs. Moyer gave a Shout Out to the District’s students at 

Cumberland Perry Area Career and Technical Center who 

excelled at the Pennsylvania State Farm Show. 

 

Dr. Stoltz shared parent accolades for multiple music teachers, 

the school nurses, and Felicia Rodrigo. 

 

Mr. Guistwhite gave a Shout Out to all staff for their work 

during the pandemic and highlighted the reorganization in the 

Board Room. 

 

Opportunity for 

Students to Speak on 

Business Items 

 

 No students addressed the Board. 

 

Recognition of Public 

– Business Items 

 

 No members of the public addressed the Board. 

 

 

Personnel  Motion: It was moved by Mr. C. Kambic and seconded by Mr. F. 

Kambic that the Board of School Directors approves Item 5.a.1. 

Reinstatement(s) - Professional; Item 5.a.1A.  Reinstatement(s) 

- Support; Item 5.a.2.  Retirement(s) - Professional; Item 5.a.3. 

Retirement(s) - Support; Item 5.a.4.  Resignation(s) - Extra 

Duty; Item 5.a.4A. Resignation(s) - Professional; Item 5.a.4B. 

Resignation(s) - Support; Item 5.a.5. Request(s) for Family and 

Medical Leave - Professional; Item 5.a.6. Alteration(s) to 

Employment Status - Support; Item 5.a.7. Appointment(s) - 



 
Professional; Item 5.a.8. Appointment(s) - Support; Item 5.a.9. 

Appointment(s) - Extra Duty; Item 5.a.10. Memorandum(s) of 

Understanding-Professional; Item 5.a.11. Approval - 

Supplemental Time; Item 5.a.12. Approval - Substitute Lists.  

Motion carried on a roll call vote 9-0.  

 

Rossmoyne 

Communications 

System 

 

Motion: It was moved by Mrs. Crocenzi and seconded by Mrs. Tierney 

that the Board of School Directors accepts the proposal for a 

BDA system from Capital Area Communications to remediate 

wireless communication at Rossmoyne Elementary School. 

Motion carried on a roll call vote 9-0. 

 

Information Items   

 

Dr. Stoltz previewed the January 20 Board meeting. 
 
Mr. Mahan, from Aramark, highlighted the custodial work 
being done by Aramark. 
 
Mr. Linkey, from RLPS, provided an update on the 
Intermediate School Construction projects. 
 
Mrs. Kelly, from Trout, reviewed the 2020-2021 audit report. 
 
Mrs. Stuck shared the 2022-2023 Preliminary General Fund 
Budget and provided reports on the, Investment Update, 
Assessed Value Spreadsheet, Budget Status Reports, Capital 
Reserves Summary, Rossmoyne Project, and 2020 Bond Fund 
Summary. 
 
Dr. Argot shared draft revisions to Board Policy 006: Meetings. 
 
Dr. Stoltz provided an overview of the 2022-2023 School 
Calendar draft. 
 

Opportunity for 

Students to Speak – 

General Items 

 

Recognition of the 

Public– General Items 

 

 No students addressed the Board. 

 

 

 

Dawn Arnold, Lemoyne, submitted a request for requiring 

masks. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance. 

 

Suzy Atkins, Lemoyne, submitted a request for requiring 

masks. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance. 

 

Nicolette Byer, Etters, submitted a request for requiring masks. 

These comments were shared with the Board in advance. 

 

Kirsten Cohick, Lewisberry, submitted a request for requiring 

masks. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance. 

 



 
Heidi Culleiton, Camp Hill, submitted a request for requiring 

masks. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance. 

 

Joe Deitrich, Lewisberry, submitted comments supporting 

parental choice for mask wearing.  These comments were 

shared with the Board in advance. 

 

Terri Deitrich, Lewisberry, submitted comments supporting 

parental choice for mask wearing.  These comments were 

shared with the Board in advance. 

 

Deborah Duke, Lemoyne, submitted a request for requiring 

masks. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance. 

 

Tom Flynn, Etters, submitted comments supporting all 

masking, social distancing and other mitigation strategies in 

WSSD buildings. These comments were shared with the Board 

in advance. 

 

Danielle Gross, Etters, submitted a request for requiring masks, 

consideration for the appropriateness of remote learning, and 

concerns about funding equity. These comments were shared 

with the Board in advance. 

 

Bryan Group, Jr., York Haven, submitted a request for requiring 

masks. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance. 

 

Kimberly Group, York Haven, submitted a request for requiring 

masks. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance. 

 

Jill Healey, Lemoyne, submitted a request for requiring masks. 

These comments were shared with the Board in advance. 

 

Deb Lettich, Lewisberry, submitted a request for requiring 

masks. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance. 

 

Caroline Mulvey, Mechanicsburg, submitted a request for 

requiring masks. These comments were shared with the Board 

in advance. 

 

Beth Henry Nahf, Etters, submitted comments supporting 

continued mitigation efforts. These comments were shared with 

the Board in advance. 

 



 
Shanna Nally, Lemoyne, submitted a request for requiring 

masks. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance. 

 

Kim Patterson, Etters, submitted a request for requiring masks. 

These comments were shared with the Board in advance. 

 

Maggie Puliti, New Cumberland, submitted a request for 

requiring masks. These comments were shared with the Board 

in advance. 

 

Lucy Rodriguez, Etters, shared a family experience related to 

COVID and asking everyone to think carefully about COVID 

consequences related to masking decisions. These comments 

were shared with the Board in advance. 

 

Jason Schwartzman, Lemoyne, submitted a request for 

requiring masks. These comments were shared with the Board 

in advance. 

 

Erin Strelec, New Cumberland, submitted a request for 

requiring masks. These comments were shared with the Board 

in advance. 

 

Liisa Temple, Lewisberry, submitted a request for requiring 

masks. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance. 

 

Janel Trowbridge, Dover, submitted a concern about a Board 

member’s comments on social media and submitted a request 

for requiring masks. These comments were shared with the 

Board in advance. 

 

Sue Waldner, Camp Hill, submitted a request for requiring 

masks. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance. 

 

Laura Whittaker, New Cumberland, submitted a request for 

requiring masks. These comments were shared with the Board 

in advance. 

 

Jennifer Wolf, York Haven, submitted a request for requiring 

masks. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance. 

 

Amanda Xhilone, Camp Hill, submitted a request for requiring 

masks. These comments were shared with the Board in 

advance. 

 



 
Charles Yost, Etters, submitted a request to teach patriotism. 

These comments were shared with the Board in advance. 

 

Adjournment  There being no further business, President Guistwhite declared 

the meeting adjourned.  (9:38 p.m.) 

  

__________________________________ 

Dr. Ryan E. Argot, Secretary 

 


